
CITY OF BELLEVUE

ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES

Thursday 
Conference Room 1E-112
September 18, 2014 
Bellevue City Hall

6:30 p.m. 
Bellevue, Washington

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Vice Chair Swenson, Commissioners Howe, Pauley and Wang
COMMISSIONERS ABSENT: Chair Helland, Commissioners Morin and Mach
OTHERS PRESENT: Paul Bucich, Asst. Director Engineering; Kyle Stannert, Assistant Director of City Clerk’s Office; Andrew Lee, Deputy Director; Phyllis Varner, NPDES Municipal Stormwater Permit Manager; Catherine Drews, City of Bellevue Project Manager
, Matt Segal, Pacifica Law Group
MINUTES TAKER: Laurie Hugdahl

1. 
CALL TO ORDER:
The meeting was called to order by Vice Chair Swenson at 6:36 p.m. 
2.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None
3.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

Motion made by Commissioner Howe, seconded by Commissioner Wang, to approve the agenda as presented. Motion passed unanimously (4-0).
4.
Training on Open Public Meetings Act & Public Records Act

Matt Segal – Pacifica Law Group

Mr. Segal explained that legislative changes in 2014 have required that all public officials receive a certain amount of training on these two laws. He stated that all board and commissions are governed by the Open Public Meetings Act (OPMA) and by the Public Records Act. The ESC has no adopted by-laws or other specified procedures, but because of the fact that the ESC is an advisory commission to the City Council, it is subject to the City Council Rules as set out in the City Code.  The Robert’s Rules of Order also apply to the City Council and to the ESC Meetings. 
The Open Public Meetings Act applies to all boards, commissions, councils, committees, etc. Mr. Segal stated that any public official in the State of Washington, even those serving in an advisory capacity, must now receive training on the Open Public Meetings Act. What the OPMA means is that generally all meetings have to be open except for authorized executive sessions. A quorum is required in order to conduct official business. He reviewed action that may be taken at meetings. No legal action may be taken by a council, board, commission, committee, or task force except in a public meeting. If you are going to have a meeting you need to post a notice and provide notice. If it’s a special meeting, only action that is listed in the agenda can be taken at that time. New legislation requires posting of the agenda online. For regular meetings any Commission member may move to modify the agenda by unanimous vote of all members that are present.

Mr. Segal then discussed “Serial Meetings”. Serial conversations between smaller groups may be treated as a “meeting.” The mere use or passive receipt of email or other social media communication does not automatically constitute a meeting. The use of social media can have implications for the OPMA. Violations may result in civil penalties against members, and fees and penalties assessed against the City. 

Commissioner Wang asked if action could be taken if the meeting starts with a quorum, but some members leave at some point during the meeting. Mr. Segal commented that there must be a quorum in order to take any action. The only exception is action taken to adjourn the meeting. 
Mr. Segal then reviewed the Public Records Act (PRA) which is a strongly worded mandate for broad disclosure of public records. It requires disclosures of all public records unless they fall within a specific exemption. He reviewed the changes in the form of public records. A “record” is any “writing” containing any information relating to the conduct of government or the performance of any governmental or proprietary function prepared, owned, used, or retained by any state or local agency regardless of physical form or characteristics. The courts have been very broad in what they are requiring people to retain and turn over including cell phone text, call and data records; documents on home computers; metadata; etc. The use of social media also implicates the PRA. 

His advice to the Commission was to:

· Segregate public and personal records 
· Segregate email and other communications used for Commission business from those used relating to personal business
· Ensure Commission documents are segregated from personal documents on personal devices or home computers

· Ensure emails and other electronic documents that are public records are transferred to an organized, secure, filing system.
Commissioner Pauley asked about the statute of limitations. Mr. Segal replied that it has recently been reduced to one year, but that year is from the time that the response to the request is fully completed. Commissioner Pauley asked what happens if things are lost or what happens if responses are incomplete or dribbled out over time. Mr. Segal stated that the standard for the time it takes is, “What’s reasonable?” 
Kyle Stannert, Assistant Director of City Clerk’s Office, discussed how the City’s current policy and practices relates to what Mr. Segal has been talking about support compliance with the Public Records Act. He reiterated that the business of the Commission should take place only in the meetings. He explained that esc@bellevuewa.gov is the general email address for the Commission and should be copied on all correspondence relating to Commission business. He urged commissioners to have a dedicated folder on their computer for all ESC business. All Public Records Requests should be directed to him, and he will give direction on what is needed. In the event of a public records request to the Commission, a staff coordinator will work with the Commission and its members to implement the public records program.

5.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
July 17, 2014 Regular Meeting Minutes
Commissioner Wang referred to page 2 and suggested that the Approval of Agenda and Call to Order sections should be switched. He then referred to page 6 in the middle of the top paragraph which says that the City annually does rate forecasts for 75 years out. He didn’t think this made sense and thought it was a mistake. Deputy Director Lee replied that the minutes were accurate and explained how the rate forecasts take place. 

Commissioner Wang asked if there was a way to make sure that follow up happens when a question comes up during a meeting. Deputy Director Lee replied that if someone feels like an issue is unresolved and that action needs to be taken they should state that. 

Commissioner Wang referred to the top of page 3 where the Commission discussed a recommendation to have a cleanout required at the property line as a development condition and asked for follow up. Asst. Director Bucich explained that the City has determined not to make it a requirement for a new developer to install a cleanout in the City’s right-of-way. He explained staff’s reasoning for this and noted that the problem is not with the newer systems, but with the older systems. Staff doesn’t think that requiring homeowners to pay for a cleanout in the City’s right of way when it doesn’t have any real benefit is a good idea. The problem is with the older systems that have been in place for quite a long time.  The City does not plan to require property owners with older systems to retrofit their system to install a cleanout; however, there may be situations when the City will install a cleanout for the City’s use on its system or the City may require a developer to install a cleanout if they are reusing an existing sewer in a redevelopment project. 
Motion made by Commissioner Pauley, seconded by Commissioner Howe, to approve the minutes with the reordering of sections 1 and 2. Motion passed unanimously (4-0).
6.
FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS & ANSWERS

Deputy Director Lee responded to a question raised by Chair Helland where he had asked why the lakelines were classified as a different asset class. Deputy Director Lee explained that each of the asset classes is distinct from each other. In particular, the majority of the system is gravity sewer mains that are under the street. There are also force mains which are pressurized pipelines. Lastly, there are the lakelines that are low pressure pipelines in the sense that they are using pressurized lake water to convey the sewage. The asset classes are treated separately largely because of the fact that the cost of replacing the assets as well as doing condition assessments and other maintenance can be quite different. 
Vice Chair Swenson asked if this difference in costs is ever or could ever be reflected in the rates so that the lake front owners would be charged higher rates. Deputy Director Lee stated that it is not currently reflected differently. Asst. Director Bucich thought that treating them differently would be challenging. The City’s policy is that all rate payers are charged the same rate. 

7.
REPORTS AND SUMMARIES

· ESC Calendar/Council Calendar

The Solid Waste Contract has been postponed to the October Meeting. 
There will be two meetings in November. The first one is a public hearing on the proposed Utilities Budget.

Commissioner Wang referred to the Council Calendar on September 15 and asked what MSA is. Asst. Director Bucich replied that it is Murray Smith & Associates. Commissioner Wang then referred to December 1 and asked what the ECBD Trunkline is. Asst. Director Bucich replied it is the East Central Business District.

8.
NEW BUSINESS

· Comprehensive Plan Update on the NPDES Low Impact Development Principles Opportunity Analysis
Phyllis Varner, NPDES Municipal Stormwater Permit Manager

Paul Bucich, PE, Assistant Director Engineering
Catherine Drews, City of Bellevue Project Manager
Ms. Varner introduced the topic and noted that this is an informational briefing only.

She said she would briefly review the NPDES Municipal Stormwater Permit requirement that triggers this work and the process the City is implementing to comply with it. And then discuss the results of the Comprehensive Plan Opportunity Analysis. She also noted that page 7 of the Opportunity Analysis memorandum had inadvertently been left out of the packet and provided it to the Commissioners. 

Ms. Varner stated that the new NPDES Permit requires municipalities including Bellevue to implement two new low impact development requirements by December 31, 2016.  Both affect site development. One requires the use of certain LID best management practices or BMPs where feasible for new development and redevelopment projects such as rain gardens, bioretention facilities and pervious pavement.

The other, being discussed tonight, is the LID land use principles requirement.  This is more of a philosophical approach as opposed to a hard structural BMP approach to low impact development.  It requires the City to review all of its land use and development-related policies, codes and standards and revise them as appropriate to minimize impervious surfaces and native vegetation loss.

Ms. Varner explained that unlike the LID BMP requirement, there are no metrics in the Permit for the LID Principles condition.  Instead each jurisdiction gets to decide what the LID Philosophy means for its jurisdiction and community in terms of minimizing impervious surfaces and native vegetation loss through its land use and development-related policies, codes and standards.  The overarching goal of the two LID requirements together is to make LID the preferred and commonly used approach to site development.

Ms. Varner said that a multi-departmental Project Team had been established to implement the LID Principles requirement and introduced the Project Manager, Catherine Drews, a legal planner with the Development Services Department.  Ms. Varner said that she and Paul are part of the team as permit and technical leads.

She then outlined the three steps involved in implementing the LID Principles requirement.  The first is conducting an Opportunity Analysis to assess and identify where in the City’s policies, codes and standards there are opportunities for LID Principles evaluation.  The City hired a consultant, AHBL, Inc. to assist in doing this work and broke the work into two parts.  One is a review of the overarching policies in the Comprehensive Plan and the other is a review of citywide codes, standards, and practices.  Ms. Varner noted that public input opportunities for the Comprehensive Plan policies and any resulting changes to policies to meet the NPDES permit requirement will be made through the Comprehensive Plan Update and public review process currently underway.  The Project Team intends to use the results of the separate opportunity analysis of codes, standards and practices to identify recommended areas of LID Principles opportunities for City Council direction in late 2014 or early 2015.

The second step, after City Council provides direction, is to solicit public input on the focus areas, develop options and recommendations, go through various Commissions and Boards and return to City Council for their direction on recommended code and standard changes.  The second step will occur in 2015 and early 2016.   The third and final step is to prepare the Council-directed code amendments for Council approval and update City standards as needed in time to meet the Permit deadline of December 31, 2016.

Ms. Varner then directed Commissioners to the Comprehensive Plan Opportunity Analysis memo in the packet starting on page 15. 

Ms. Varner noted that AHBL reviewed existing Comprehensive Plan policies including draft amendments to them proposed by ESC and staff.   They identified whether the existing policy language is sufficient, sufficient with minor amendments or new policies could be added to satisfy the LID Principles condition.

She said that, overall, AHBL found the city’s existing and proposed Comprehensive Plan policies were well aligned with the new NPDES Permit requirement for LID Principles. AHBL identified 36 policies in the land use, utilities, transportation, environmental, parks and urban design element that were sufficient.  She said AHBL recommends amendments to four additional existing policies and proposes consideration of six new policies.  These policy recommendations are in the table attached to the memo, starting on page 20 of the packet.

Ms. Varner then briefly reviewed the policy recommendations in the table with the Commission.  She noted that combining the 36 sufficient existing policies with the proposed amendments and new policies results in a total of 46 policies in the various elements of the Comprehensive Plan that provide policy support for the LID Principles requirement.  

Ms. Varner concluded her presentation by stating that the LID Principles Project Team Leads would also be recommending to the Planning Commission one additional new “umbrella” policy to the Environmental Element because it would capture the intent of the permit requirement in a single policy.  It is “Make low impact development the preferred and commonly-used approach to site development to minimize impervious surfaces, native vegetation loss and stormwater runoff.”

Commissioner Pauley asked about examples of pervious pavements. Ms. 
Varner and Asst. Director Bucich reviewed those. Commissioner Wang asked if Parks is involved in reviewing this. Asst. Director Bucich explained that ESC’s role in this process at this point is to be informed of the process and recommendations, and noted that all departments would be involved in the process eventually.   
Vice Chair Swenson commented that Parks is dealing with a lot of open land. He commented that in the city about 40% of the land is some sort of public open way including streets and sidewalks. He thinks the LID principles utilized in those areas could help to both make the City more attractive and do more to protect the environment even though it will take a long time. Asst. Director Bucich noted that this is the beginning of a paradigm shift of how the City starts to interact with the land over the next 50-100 years. 

· Advanced Metering Infrastructure (AMI)

Andrew Lee, Utilities Deputy Director

Deputy Director Lee gave a summary of Bellevue’s Water Metering Infrastructure which covers 37 square miles, includes 37,300 customer accounts, and 40,804 meters. The existing meter reading program is bi-monthly reading frequency with mostly manual reading except for some large commercial meters. There are five FTE employees who allocate approximately 55% of their time to meter reading. Meter reading accuracy is very good (99.75%). Meter reads are stored in Radix handheld data loggers. Customers can use My Utility Bill to manage their account over the Internet and get bimonthly reads. Approximately 2,000 meters are replaced each year. Deputy Director Lee demonstrated the process by which meters are currently read. 
Challenges with the current meter reading program include:
· No real time meter reading data so potential for long periods before leak detection and resulting high water bills

· Significant increase in labor necessary to modify billing frequency

· Customers are unable to self-monitor meter information

· Aging meters.

· Detailed consumption information for water system modeling not available. 

Staff were tasked with conducting a cost benefits analysis of two options for drinking water metering. The two options were:  (1) business as usual using manual meter reads or (2) full deployment of the AMI technology in the City of Bellevue. He reviewed the results of the study. 
AMI Technology would change things considerably. The benefits of AMI would be:

· Access to real time meter reading data that allows customers to design when and how to use water
· Earlier detection of leaks

· Ability to proactively manage higher bills

· Quick response to issues and inquiries

· Improved billing accuracy

· Reduced time between meter reading and bill production 

· Fewer meter reader vehicles

Deputy Director Lee reviewed options considered by staff. Option 1 would be to position ourselves for AMI in 3-5 years. With this option, the City would start saving for AMI now, allow time for technology to mature, allow costs to decrease (possibly), and allow time to conduct a detailed evaluation of technology options. Option two would be to start implementing AMI now which would allow the City to start receiving the benefits of AMI sooner. 
Staff is recommending Option 1, to wait on the implementation of AMI. This would mean slowing down the existing meter replacement program by only replacing failing meters. Savings from the deferred meter replacement would be transferred towards a meter reserve fund. Staff would like to propose to Council an AMI Rate and Budget Proposal to begin generating savings in 2015-16. In 2016, staff would repeat the business case evaluation, conduct a more comprehensive assessment of technologies and vendors, and consider starting a pilot program. In 2017, the City would begin implementing the program.
Commissioner Pauley expressed support for the AMI transition. Commissioner Wang also spoke in support of this and of planning for the transition.

Motion made by Commissioner Pauley, seconded by Commissioner Wang, to proceed with Option 1 for the reasons stated by Deputy Director Lee. Motion passed unanimously (4-0).
9.
COMMISSIONS REPORT

Commissioner Wang shared a flyer he saw regarding small business hazardous waste disposal with sites where the waste can be taken. He thought this was very useful.
10.
DIRECTOR’S OFFICE REPORT 
None

11.
CONTINUED ORAL COMMUNICATIONS 
None

12.
ADJOURNMENT
Motion made by Commissioner Pauley, seconded by Commissioner Wang, to adjourn the meeting at 8:38 p.m. Motion passed unanimously (4-0).
The meeting was adjourned at 8:38 p.m.

�Do we include Matt Segal from Pacific Law Group here?






